

THE MARTIN COUNTY

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
REGULAR MEETING

January 9, 2024
MINUTES

The Martin County Commissioners convened in regular session Tuesday, January 9, 2024 in the Commissioners’ Room at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Commissioners present were President Paul R. George, Commissioner Aaron Summers, and Commissioner Cody Roush.  Also present were Attorney David Lett and Auditor Michelle Norris.
The meeting was called to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 9:00 am. 
Reorganization of the Officers of the Board of Commissioners transpired.  A motion to retain Paul George as President and Aaron Summers as Vice-President was made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers. All in favor, motion passed.  

The minutes from the regular meeting of December 26, 2023 were approved with a motion made by Commissioner Summers, seconded by President George.  All in favor, the motion passed.  
The Claims and Allowances were approved with the motion by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, the motion passed.  
RE: HIGHWAY UPDATES

Highway Superintendent Scott Seals presented to the Commissioners the contract from Rejuvtec for signatures.  President George stated the contact had already been approved but signatures are needed.  Superintendent Seals stated the bridge #58 project is moving forward, which is federally aided, and land acquisitions are needed.  Superintendent Seals asked the Commissioners where that money would come from for the purchase of the land.  President George stated there was DNR timber money received and some of that money will be given to local fire departments and the remaining will be used for the land acquisition.  President George stated the total of the DNR timber money was $14,320.55.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve $1,000 each to Loogootee Volunteer Fire Department, Shoals Volunteer Fire Department, Lost River Volunteer Fire Department, and Martin County Fire and Rescue, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.

President George told Auditor Norris the Commissioners want the remaining balance of the DNR timber distribution to be applied to the land acquisition with the remaining balance to come from the Cumulative Capital Development fund.  Superintendent Seals stated the total cost of the land acquisition for bridge #58 is $11,630.00.  Auditor Norris stated after the $4,000 is deducted for the fire departments the amount of timber money left is $10,320.55.  The amount needed from cumulative capital development fund would be $1,309.45.  President George stated there is money allotted for land in that fund.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to approve $1,309.45 from cumulative capital development fund for the land acquisition, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.  Attorney Lett stated he still needs to file a condemnation on a tract of real estate which the owner can not be determined, which will be filed next week.

Superintendent Seals stated a new employee was hired this week, Henry Conway.  The Commissioners welcomed him to the department.  Superintendent Seals stated there are two dump trucks down, the mechanic is working on the trucks.  Superintendent Seals stated the Gradall is possibly fixed, it has been tested but not used out in the County.  
RE: AMBULANCE UPDATES

Ambulance Director Jeramey Osborn presented the 2023 run report to the Commissioners.  Director Osborn stated the service performed 1,206 runs in 2023, with 36 runs so far in 2024.  Director Osborn stated 65% of runs are transports.  Memorial Hospital and DCH are the top two facilities where patients are taken.  Director Osborn stated the service is performing more transfers, there was another one done last night.  All three trucks are up and running.  Commissioner Roush asked Director Osborn if the initial estimate of yearly runs was 1,000.  Director Osborn stated 1,000 to 1,200 was the estimate.  Director Osborn stated the run numbers include standbys, which, for example, will include any time the ambulance is at a ball game or standby for a fire.  The Commissioners determined they would like to see monthly run reports from the ambulance service and request the Director’s presence at a commissioner meeting quarterly.  President George stated the Commissioners and Attorney Lett will look into how to create an ambulance advisory board and find out who needs to be on that board.
RE: EMA UPDATES


EMA Director Monty Wolf informed the Commissioners that he and EMA Deputy Director Andy Ringwald have always worked as a team, Director Wolf handles the day-to-day operations and fire service and Deputy Director Ringwald deals with technical aspects and planning sections.  Director Wolf stated as they are both getting older this will probably be his last year as director with Deputy Director Ringwald taking over the position next year if the Commissioners agree.  Director Wolf stated the department will be bringing on Cory Brassine as a deputy director, replacing Mike Ringwald.  Mr. Brassine is the current medical director and in charge of the first responder program, which has been reinstated and is a first responder BLS-non transport so they can assist the other departments when needed.  
Director Wolf stated he has been involved with the fire service for over 50 years and EMA director since 1987.  They are trying to get a line of succession started so there can be a transfer of knowledge.  Director Wolf stated there is an instructional program the State offers for county officials which goes over how the EMA works, what EMA provides, and how everyone fits into the picture.  The program is a video presentation which lasts one to two hours.  Director Wolf asked the Commissioners to attend the meeting once it is scheduled.
Deputy Director Ringwald stated this meeting will address what to expect out of EMA and what not to expect.  If an event or disaster were to happen FEMA is two weeks from taking action.  Director Wolf stated currently for FEMA to help in a disaster there is a ratio of damage to population and the damage must exceed the ratio before there is assistance given.  Director Wolf stated EMA has been told in the past they will be on their own for the first twenty-four to thirty-six hours.  When an emergency is declared, the unit is supposed to expend all the resources to begin with.  If it is a large disaster and overwhelming, help can come in sooner with the worst hit areas getting help first and population will also be considered when federal and state help is sent.

Deputy Director Ringwald stated there are three months until the eclipse.  Deputy Director Ringwald stated he will set up communication meetings with the Sheriff’s Department and town boards so they know what to expect in regards to communication troubles.  There is a 40% chance of sun on the day of the eclipse and there is expected to be a half a million people to come into the State of Indiana.  The eclipse will be able to be seen from Texas to Maine.  Deputy Director Ringwald stated the State wants people to be aware that if a person has shift changes between 2:00 pm and 6:00 pm on the day of the eclipse, expect traffic to be a problem for people coming in or leaving their workplaces.  Shoals and Loogootee schools have already decided not to have school that day.  The eclipse will start closer to noon for those with a good telescope and will really start to be visible about 2:00 pm, peak at 3:00 pm, and be over about 4:00 pm.  Deputy Director Ringwald stated they do expect people to show up in Martin County and he stated traffic will be highly unpredictable depending on if there are any accidents.  Deputy Director Ringwald stated Ambulance Director Osborn as agreed to have all ambulances staffed that day.  Director Wolf stated it is possible that day when dialing out on a cell phone that all lines could by busy.  If that happens regular text messaging will go through when nothing else will.  
RE: BOARD OF FINANCE MEETING


Treasurer Rhonda Sanders asked the Commissioners to set a date for the yearly meeting of the Board of Finance.  It was decided the Board of Finance meeting will be held following the Commissioners’ meeting on January 23rd.

RE: ASSESSOR AND RECORDER REMODELING


Assessor Carolyn McGuire asked the Commissioners if there were updates regarding the remodeling of the Assessor and Recorder’s offices.  President George stated their plans are to proceed with the remodel.  Judge Wright-Ryan had contacted President George and there is some remodeling which needs to be done in the Court’s offices.  President George stated they should be able to get better bids with doing all three projects together and the process of getting bids will be started again this week.
RE: SHELTERHOUSE PROJECT


Martin County Alliance Director, Jessica Potts, came before the Commissioners and gave an update regarding the Hindostan Shelter house project.  Director Potts stated at the end of December the match was received from the State for the project.  They are now waiting on DNR to sign off on the build approval, and that has been submitted.  Director Potts stated she hopes to receive that approval and will start to put the project out to bid by early Spring and with a completion date of early Summer.  

RE: ATTORNEY UPDATES


Attorney David Lett stated Auditor Michelle Norris presented him with a contract from TrueRoll, which evaluates homestead applications to make sure there are no duplicates.  Attorney Lett stated he has reviewed the contract and he has no objections to the contract.  President George stated this would be no cost out of pocket, but would be 35% of what TrueRoll finds.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to approve the homestead auditor proactive monitoring services with TrueRoll for one year, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.


Attorney Lett stated Auditor Norris has asked to set up a separate fund for ineligible deductions, which would be where the funds which are recovered would go.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve ordinance 2024-3 resolution to establish the Martin County ineligible deductions fund, 1216, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.

Attorney Lett stated he will be filing the condemnation suit on the bridge #58 property.  Attorney Lett stated he is still working with the County’s insurance to determine if the County can repair bridge #44 and then get reimbursed. 

RE: MATRIX CONTRACT


President George stated the County is with Matrix for the next year for IT support, but there are some offices who do not have any support when something goes down.  President George stated for the last year they have been looking at ways so everyone would be covered and get the same service.  Auditor Norris stated she and HR Director Amy Rincker determined there are fifty-seven users who would utilize IT support, right now there are only thirteen users under the contract.  Auditor Norris stated currently those thirteen users have full coverage, meaning they can call and get help or if needed Matrix will send someone onsite for no additional charge.  


A quote was obtained for fifty-seven users for remote agreement, which is for phone assistance.  Matrix stated if they were able to get all users on the same package and were able to see everyone’s environments and servers, most things would be able to be fixed remotely.  Currently the problem Matrix is having is they only can see environments of thirteen of the fifty-seven users and it takes longer to determine problems and onsite help is required.  
Auditor Norris stated the cost would be $90 per user per month for remote only coverage.  The cost for full coverage is $140 per user.  Auditor Norris stated the cost for the fifty-seven users for remote coverage is $5,130 per month.  There will still be six recurring hours per month to use for the Highway, Ambulance, Soil and Water, and Extension who will not be covered by the remote only agreement due to not having a server.  The cost of the six recurring hours is $900 per month, which Matrix recommended the County keep until we can determine if it is needed.  Those hours can also be used if someone is needed to come onsite.

President George asked how much Matrix was paid last year for just the thirteen users.  Auditor Norris responded $33,203.55 for just the thirteen users and $12,713.75 was paid for overages for other departments which would be about $46,000 for just the help desk services.  President George stated with the new agreement for the fifty-seven users, even though it is remote, the County will still have six hours every month.  Auditor Norris stated the cost for the fifty-seven users with remote coverage will cost $61,560 and the extra six hours a month will cost $10,800 for a total of about $72,000.  President George asked if there was money budgeted for these expenses.  Auditor Norris responded the Council had approved about $20,000 additional in cybersecurity.  Auditor Norris stated there will be an implementation cost of about $5,000, which she will most likely need to go to the Council for.  There is also an implementation cost for the Duo multifactor authentication in the amount of $2,430 which has not been budgeted. 

President George stated he believes we can all agree this is not a situation we want to be in, but this is where we are and must do something for everyone in the Courthouse.  There can not just be four offices that are getting excellent service and the rest who are not.  Commissioner Roush asked what kind of money the County is spending that could potentially be used to hire a qualified individual.  Auditor Norris stated there is $13,200 spent for hardware each year that will still be there no matter who you have for IT.  Auditor Norris stated there are Umbrella charges, which is anti-virus and protection, in the amount of $14,551.20.  Auditor Norris stated she is not sure if that can be priced out, she assumes it would be a fixed cost for the software.  Auditor Norris stated the $48,000 paid last year or the proposed $72,000 for this year would be the amount which could be spent on a salary for an IT person.  Auditor Norris stated insurance would also need to be paid for an inhouse IT person.  Commissioner Roush stated at this point it is cheaper to go with an IT service rather than inhouse.  Commissioner Roush stated the salary for an IT person could be $80,000 per year.  Commissioner Summers stated there would need to be a full-time and part-time person to cover the County due to vacations and sickness.  President George stated there can be discussions in the future.  Attorney Lett stated discussion can start now for any changes for next year.

Attorney Lett stated this contract is for twelve months and automatically renews unless either side gives notice 90 days in advance.  Auditor Norris stated she was told by Matrix this contract replaces the current contract we have for MiAssurance.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the remote agreement contract with Matrix, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.   


Taxpayer Mary Smith asked if the six hours of additional coverage is being used every month, and if not if the hours are rolled over to the next month.  Auditor Norris stated right now all the hours are being used because most people are not covered by the premium coverage.  Auditor Norris stated Matrix allows for hours to be borrowed from the next month and the hours will roll over.  Auditor Norris stated she was told by Matrix the recurring hours contract can be amended if we find that less hours are needed.  Auditor Norris stated the recurring hours were originally at three hours but had to be raised to six hours last year.  
RE: CYBERSECURITY ASSESSEMENT RESULTS

Auditor Norris stated there was a cybersecurity assessment performed by the Indiana Office of Technology with a partnership between Indiana University and Purdue University.  Matrix filled out a sixty-page questionnaire as to Martin County’s cybersecurity.  There was also a webinar with additional questions that was attended by Matrix, Auditor Norris, and President George.  This assessment was funded through grants provided by the State to determine cybersecurity of Indiana local governments.  The results of the assessment were received last month and recommendations were made.  
Auditor Norris stated the first recommendation was to expand the scope of the existing IT service contract to provide the MiAssurance style services to the entire County.  
The second recommendation was that Martin County formalize a cybersecurity lead role.  Auditor Norris stated she is performing that lead role right now as needed, but that is not sufficient.  The lead should meet with the Commissioners monthly or quarterly to give updates.  President George asked if that would be a role Matrix could do quarterly.  Auditor Norris stated we need to formalize that role and that is something Matrix should do.  
The third recommendation is to create a hardware inventory, and to document, monitor, and manage authorized and unauthorized software.  Auditor Norris stated Matrix does have a hardware inventory for the five departments covered under the MiAssurance contract.  The other departments Matrix could not see hardware inventory or software.  Auditor Norris states this will get better once most of the other departments are monitored by Matrix.  
The fourth recommendation is to implement multi-factor authentication throughout the environment.  Auditor Norris stated there was a kick off meeting yesterday to implement Duo, Matrix will install the software next Wednesday.  
The fifth recommendation is to establish and maintain a secure configuration process for workstations, servers, network infrastructure, and implement automatic session locking.  Auditor Norris stated currently the computers do not automatically lock when inactive.  The assessment recommended the workstations automatically lock after fifteen minutes of inactivity.  Auditor Norris stated a follow up meeting is scheduled in May with the assessment team to review changes the County has made.  Auditor Norris stated this report is informational, there is no consequence if these recommendations are not followed.  The purpose of the assessment is to make government more secure.
RE: MARTIN COUNTY RECYCLING CENTER INSURANCE


Auditor Norris stated there was an agreement made last year with the Recycling Center to add their eligible employees on to the County’s insurance and the Recycling Center would reimburse the County.  Auditor Norris stated the Recycling Center paid for premiums in May and June but had not paid the rest of the year.  Auditor Norris stated her office was invoicing the Recycling Center but the Recycling Center preferred not to write checks, they wanted the payment taken out of their account by EFT.  Auditor Norris stated she was working with the bank to figure out how to do that.  Auditor Norris stated it got to the end of the year and at the last Recycling Center board meeting it was brought up if the Commissioners would consider waiving the 2023 insurance payments in leu of another monetary donation.  


President George stated the Recycling Center had asked the Commissioners for help financially and Commissioner Roush had recommended instead of another donation to the Recycling Center that the insurance premium reimbursement due be waived for 2023.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve payment of the Martin County Recycling Center’s insurance premiums from July to December of 2023 in the amount of $10, 518.23 which will be a one-time bail out, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.
RE: GERMAN AMERICAN BANK ACCESS


Auditor Norris stated she received paperwork from German American Bank to add Treasurer Rhonda Sanders to online banking.  There was also paperwork to add Deputy Treasurer Cynthia Carithers, Auditor Norris, and Treasurer Sanders to online access to the two CDs recently taken out by the County.  Attorney Lett asked if this paperwork would take the former Treasurer off the bank account.  Treasurer Sanders stated she was told after the paperwork to add herself was completed that the former Treasurer would be removed.  Treasurer Sanders stated she will follow up with the bank today.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to add Rhonda Sanders to the German American bank account and to add Rhonda Sanders, Michelle Norris, and Cynthia Carithers to the CD accounts, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.
RE: STATEMENT OF NO DAYCARE FEES OR PERMITS


Auditor Norris stated she has received requests from daycares in the County for a letter signed by Commissioner George stating there are no fees or permits required for licensed child care centers.  Attorney Lett stated Auditor Norris must ensure the Commissioners that no fee is being charged for licensed child care centers, to which Auditor Norris affirmed.
RE: BOARD APPOINTMENTS 2024
The following board appointments were made:

SIDC:  Cody Roush and J. David Lett
Alcoholic Beverage Board: Bill Shaw 

Redevelopment Commission: Commissioners George, Summers, and Roush

Regional Mental Health Center: Danielle Murphy 

County Attorney: J. David Lett

Veterans Service Officer: Wes Rincker
Highway Superintendent: Scott Seals 

Westgate Authority:  Cody Roush, Jerry Braun, and Dana Strange

White River Military Coordination Alliance: Dana Strange
Local Economic Development Commission: Cody Roush 

Solid Waste: Commissioners Paul George, Aaron Summers, and Cody Roush

EMA Civil Defense Director: Cameron Wolf

EMA Civil Defense Assistant Director: Andy Ringwald and Cory Brassine
Community Corrections Advisory Board- President of the Board of Commissioners Paul George per statute.

Loogootee Public Library: Betty Husselmen and Brenda Coulter

County Health Board: Amy Grafton
Shoals Public Library: Marilyn Read

Daviess Martin Park Board: Chris Baugh

Four Rivers RC & D Council: Aaron Summers

South Central Region Eight & Workforce Board:  Paul George

The following nominations were tabled until next meeting due to needing more information: PTABOA Board and an additional Shoals Public Library board member.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to approve the 2024 board appointments, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.

RE: SMALL BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT CENTER

Martin County Alliance Director, Jessica Potts, stated the Alliance is partnering with Indiana Small Business Development Center and the Defense Innovation Rural Road Show.  The event will be hosted on January 22nd from 4:00-6:00 pm at the Bowling Manufacturing Building in Loogootee.  There will be a panel with DOD representatives and the whole purpose of the event is to connect local businesses with DOD contracts.  If your business is interested in working with the DOD government, make plans to attend the networking session and make contacts on base.
RE: SHERIFF’S SALE


Ms. Smith stated at the last Commissioners meeting there was a discussion of the County wanting to acquire property from a Sheriff’s sale.  Ms. Smith asked the Commissioners if the County was still interested in purchasing that property, as it was brought up at the Council meeting last night.  Auditor Norris stated she asked the Council how to pay for the property and if it was something they would approve.  The Council stated they needed more information and would be contacting the Commissioners.  President George stated they would like to move some offices which are currently having to pay rent.  Ms. Smith asked if someone has looked at the building and asked if it will suit County office needs without a lot of renovation.  Attorney Lett stated he has not looked at the building but has been in contact with someone who has and that person indicated that the property is in good shape.  The property needs to have work done, but would be adequate for the County’s purposes.  
Ms. Smith stated we do not know how much it will cost, where the money will come from to buy it, or how much the cost will be to renovate it if purchased.  Attorney Lett stated in the process of a Sheriff’s sale there is a minimum amount that the sale will start at, the Sheriff’s sale is essentially an auction.  Treasurer Sanders asked how much renting is costing the County.  Commissioner Roush stated it is costs $25,000 per year in rent.  Treasurer Sanders asked if the County had to do the upkeep on rented buildings.  Attorney Lett stated the County must do general upkeep but anything major is the responsibility of the landlord.  
RE: SOLID WASTE HEARING


Attorney Lett stated there is a public hearing scheduled on the question of possibly raising solid waste district user fees on Thursday January 11th at 6:00 at the 4-H Community Building.  President George stated there has been discussion that the public hearing can only be held every two years.  Attorney Lett stated the institution of the fee or go back on the tax roll is every two years, but the amount of the fee can be changed.  Commissioner Roush stated the meeting is only public discussion with no vote that night.  Attorney Lett stated the Solid Waste Board will be meeting on Tuesday the 16th at 8:30 am currently at the Solid Waste building, but should be moved due to the incoming cold weather.  Attorney Lett will talk to the Solid Waste Director about moving the meeting.


Commissioner Roush stated the Solid Waste Board is considering changing the asset fee from one installment per year to two installments per year.   Currently the asset fee is charged $24 in the Spring.  President George stated changing it to two installments would be a $12 charge in the Spring and a $12 charge in the Fall.  The Solid Waste Board is discussing raising the asset fee to two installments of $24.
The Courthouse will be closed on Monday January 15th in observance of Martin Luther King Jr. Day.  

With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:25 am with a motion made by Commissioner Roush and seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  The next Commissioner meeting will be held Tuesday, January 23, 2024 @ 9:00 am.
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